Standing Committee of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 152nd meeting of the Standing Committee,

held on Friday, 28 February 2020, at 4pm,

in room 243, Senate House, University of London
Present: Helen Lovatt (Chair), Gesine Manuwald (Secretary), Maria Fragoulaki, Katherine Harloe, Elena Isayev (Treasurer), Nick Lowe, Sharon Marshall (Statistics), Fiona Mitchell, Neville Morley, Rosanna Omitowoju, Greg Woolf

Apologies: Susan Deacy (Bulletin), Lucy Grig, Jennifer Ingleheart, Peter Liddel, Joanna Paul (Education Committee), April Pudsey (Elections), 

1. Minutes of the 151st meeting, held on 9 October 2019 (Appendix 1)
Approved (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/standing-committee/).
2. Matters arising from the minutes
Most matters had been dealt with, and ongoing issues would be discussed again as separate items. Some aspirational initiatives had not made progress; the Chair and the Secretary would liaise with relevant colleagues on these matters.
It was reported that the Classical Association was in the final stages of drafting conference guidelines. It was agreed to approach the CA and to ask whether these guidelines could be shared and adapted for CUCD purposes.

3. Chair’s report
Recent work had mostly focused on equality, diversity and inclusion issues (see item 10 below).

CUCD was aware of the threat to Classics in New Zealand, was liaising with other organizations and would write a letter in due course.
The British Academy was organizing one of their regular meetings of the Learned Societies and Subject Associations Network for 10 March 2020, which was a strike day. Thus, CUCD would probably not be represented.
4. Treasurer’s business

The Treasurer reported that CUCD’s bank balance was currently healthy. It was noted that a number of departments still had not paid their subscriptions for the current academic year and that CUCD Contacts would have to be reminded of outstanding payments.

5. Secretary’s business

Nothing to report.

6. Update on work of CUCD Education Committee

On behalf of the Chair of Education Committee it was reported that the first call for applications for funding had attracted six applications: of those, two had been rejected for not meeting the terms of the funding, one had been asked to ‘revise and resubmit’, and three had been offered funding. Of those three, the inaugural Post-92 Network meeting, organised by April Pudsey, was going ahead in Manchester on 6 March 2020. A second call for funding had been issued with a deadline of 28 February (one application received so far); the deadline would be extended because of the current UCU strike.

The Chair of Education Committee would write a short piece for the CUCD Bulletin.

It was noted that some institutions were moving to adopting Macmillan’s https://www.citethemrightonline.com as ‘house style’, which was regarded as inadequate for ancient sources. It was suggested that a wider consultation on the responses to this problem adopted by various institutions could be carried out. Colleagues offered to share guidelines for house styles adopted by their institutions or departments.
7. Update on CUCD Bulletin

On behalf of the Bulletin Editor it was reported that 2019 had been an extremely successful year for the Bulletin and that 2020 had started well too. One useful piece had already been published, and more were in the pipeline, so that there should again be one item per month (including an article on the work of CUCD Education Committee, the Chair’s Report and the Statistics). Colleagues were encouraged to suggest possible further topics and contributors. It was highlighted that the Bulletin was extremely useful and well received among Classicists. The Editor was thanked for making the Bulletin such a successful forum.
8. Updates on REF 2021

A call had recently been issued for subject organizations to nominate additional members for various REF subpanels, including Classics, listing needs in particular subject areas. A number of potential candidates for these roles were suggested, whom the Chair would approach. The Chair would also contact other colleagues for suggestions and issue an open call. A subcommittee of Standing Committee was formed to make the final decisions on these nominations by the deadline in early April.

It was noted that it was becoming clear that for REF 2021 there would be fewer institutions submitting to the Classics subpanel although there were now more Classics researchers (who were submitted to other subpanels, with outputs cross-referred back to Classics). One of the reasons might be that it was regarded as a burden for small units to submit two impact case studies. The result might be a weaker position for Classics overall because Classics was becoming less visible, and it might then be more difficult to justify Classics as an independent research unit. These issues should be addressed by CUCD after the results of the current REF had been published and full details were available. It could be checked with the Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA) whether similar tendencies were noticeable for other humanities subjects.
9. Open Access and Plan S

Neville Morley had circulated an update about recent developments on Open Access in advance of the meeting. In particular, UKRI had opened consultation on its proposed Open Access policy, inviting responses from any organisation, group or individual with an interest in research and innovation, by 17 April 2020 (https://www.ukri.org/funding/information-for-award-holders/open-access/open-access-review/). It was agreed that CUCD would put in a response to the consultation. The Chair would check with other Classics subject organizations whether they were interested in a joint response or willing to share drafts if they were submitting separate responses. Neville Morley would circulate a draft of the CUCD response to Standing Committee by the end of March.

At the moment only research funded by UKRI was covered by the proposed policies, but one would have to watch what would happen when the consultation for the next REF came out and then check whether Open Access requirements would be applied more widely.
Neville Morley was also organizing a meeting of UK-based Classics journal editors for the middle of March.
10. CUCD project on equality, diversity and inclusion

The most recent draft of the report on the data gathered by CUCD over the last calendar year had been circulated before the meeting, and comments were invited.

It was agreed that this version was still work in progress and further clarifications were needed, particularly on the degree to which this survey was representative and on the report’s tone, structure and level of detail.
It was agreed that a near-final draft of the report would be circulated by the Chair by the end of March, to be approved by Standing Committee in early April, so that the report could be circulated to CUCD Contacts and published in advance of the panel run by CUCD at the Classical Association conference in mid April 2020. The report would be published as authored by Standing Committee and would include the collected data, plus an executive summary and a structured list of recommendations. In this context the description of CUCD’s remit might have to be reworded.
When the report would be sent to CUCD Contacts, Heads of Departments would be encouraged to put its discussion on the agenda of an appropriate departmental meeting, and CUCD would offer matching funding for any EDI events and initiatives departments might want to run in the light of this report.
To take these issues forward, CUCD would appoint a dedicated EDI Officer after the next CUCD Council meeting in November.
11. AOB
It was reported that some colleagues teaching Classics at universities without separate Classics departments were interested in their institutions becoming members of CUCD. It was noted that according to CUCD’s constitutions these could be invited to join as Affiliate Members.
12.  Date of next meeting
The next meeting would be scheduled provisionally for June 2020, but might be cancelled nearer the time if there was not enough business. The exact date would be determined by a Doodle poll, to be sent out by the Secretary shortly.
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